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and hard work have allowed him to overcome 
adversities. 

The dedication demonstrated by Luis Larios 
is exemplary of the type of achievement that 
can be attained with hard work and persever-
ance. It is essential that students at all levels 
strive to make the most of their education and 
develop a work ethic that will guide them for 
the rest of their lives. 

I extend my deepest congratulations once 
again to Luis Larios for winning the Arvada 
Wheat Ridge Service Ambassadors for Youth 
Award. I have no doubt he will exhibit the 
same dedication he has shown in his high 
school career to his college career and future 
accomplishments. 

f 

COMMENDING JOSEPH P. ANDER-
SON ON HIS RETIREMENT FOR A 
LIFETIME OF COMMITMENT TO 
PUBLIC SERVICE 

HON. ED PASTOR 
OF ARIZONA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. PASTOR. Madam Speaker, I rise before 
you today to recognize the success of a man 
from my home state of Arizona—Joseph P. 
Anderson—who is retiring after devoting his 
professional life to helping our state’s less for-
tunate and most vulnerable people. 

Joe is a third-generation Arizonan raised in 
Prescott. His father, Novian Anderson, was an 
Army major and then an Arizona Department 
of Economic Security employee. His mother, 
Martha Anderson, was a school teacher. He 
credits these two hard working individuals with 
instilling in him a strong work ethic and sense 
of community. Those solid roots, which in-
cluded a strong religious upbringing, gave him 
a base for everything he needed to know 
about life—work hard, live by the Golden Rule, 
be loyal to your friends, and never forget to 
give back to the community that nurtured you. 

After graduating from Arizona State Univer-
sity, Joe embarked on a 17-year career with 
the Arizona State Government. While working 
for the Arizona Department of Administration, 
Joe’s superb organizational and analytical 
skills were recognized by Governor Bruce 
Babbitt, who had the wisdom to couple them 
with the talents of Dr. Donald F. Schaller in a 
bold move to address the state’s failing Med-
icaid system. Together, they rebuilt Arizona’s 
pioneering health plan for the poor and cre-
ated a successful new prototype of managed 
care that cut costs while providing high quality 
health care. It proved to be so effective, it has 
been emulated in whole or in part by most 
other states. 

In 1986, Joe and ‘‘Doc’’ formed a partner-
ship with P.J. Davis and started the consulting 
firm of Schaller Anderson. Working as a team, 
they established an acclaimed long-term care 
program and developed managed health plans 
for low income persons in seven states, while 
also working on Medicaid programs in two 
other states. Schaller Anderson became such 
a success that it was purchased by Aetna to 
serve as its Medicaid arm with Joe remaining 
as chairman of the Schaller Anderson Board. 

Staying loyal to his parents’ values, Joe al-
ways made time for worthy causes. Never one 

to scrimp on donating time, energy and 
money, he also encouraged his employees to 
contribute to charitable causes as well. His ef-
forts were instrumental to the good work done 
by such groups as the Central Arizona Shelter 
Services, the Cesar Chavez School, a City of 
Phoenix smoke alarm distribution program that 
aided low-income households, and the Mon-
signor Edward J. Ryle Fund. Not surprisingly, 
these tireless efforts resulted in his being 
awarded with a number of prestigious com-
mendations citing his service and leadership. 

Clearly, Joe’s indomitable belief in the im-
portance of giving and participating has served 
both him and the State of Arizona very well. 
So, even in retirement, we expect Joe will 
continue to be guided by the strong sense of 
responsibility he gained from his parents and 
we look forward to his remaining active in 
making Arizona a better place to live for those 
in need. 

f 

BLAME CONGRESS FOR THE HIGH 
PRICE OF OIL 

HON. TED POE 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. POE. Madam Speaker, gasoline prices 
are soaring. The problem rests on the well- 
known principle of supply and demand. Our 
domestic energy supply cannot meet our de-
mand. The solution is to increase our supply 
by exploring domestic energy sources and al-
lowing drilling in ANWAR. 

The problem is even worse when you con-
sider that as more countries industrialize, es-
pecially India and China, there will be more 
demand for the same amount of oil. The re-
sult? Even higher gas prices. 

While it is easy to point fingers and blame 
American oil companies, the real culprit is 
Congress. Congress is responsible because it 
decided to subsidize special interest groups, 
energy companies which may produce expen-
sive and unreliable energy someday. Con-
gress placed our future in the hands of 
unproven energy sources. 

Instead of supporting those companies that 
provide our energy today, Congress punished 
them with high taxes. But Congress was sure 
to exempt Venezuelan oil company, CITGO, 
from these high taxes. 

Gas companies have reported record profits 
in recent years, but these profits resulted in 
record high tax collection. Two months ago, 
Exxon-Mobil announced record profits of $40.7 
billion, but they paid nearly $30 billion in 
taxes. Their high profits are due to the in-
creasing demand for oil by American and 
global consumers. And this demand isn’t going 
to change. Also these profits go to share-
holders—the thousands of Americans that own 
stock in oil companies. By punishing oil com-
panies, Congress is hurting the average Amer-
ican who owns a little stock in oil companies. 

The United States is the only industrial 
power in the world that does not take advan-
tage of its own energy resources. We must 
drill in the Arctic National Wildlife Refuge and 
the Outer Continental Shelf. Our gas prices 
will fall if we are able to increase our domestic 
supply of oil. 

Federal government restrictions are bur-
dening the American consumer and private 
business. These restrictions have put a halt on 
building new oil refineries. In fact, it’s been 32 
years since the last US oil refinery was built 
in Garyville, Louisiana. These unnecessary re-
strictions and taxes are driving companies to 
move off shore where restrictions and taxes 
are less. 

Congress must lift the unnecessary regula-
tions on off-shore drilling. If Congress doesn’t 
lift these restrictions, the American consumer 
will continue paying high prices for gas and 
the United States will remain dependent on 
3rd world nations and Dictator Chavez. 

And that’s just the way it is. 
f 

TRIBUTE TO BILLIE JEAN 
OSBORNE 

HON. HAROLD ROGERS 
OF KENTUCKY 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. ROGERS of Kentucky. Madam Speaker, 
the reason our region in Kentucky moves for-
ward is because people stand up to be count-
ed. They have passion for their community, 
believe in others, and have a can-do spirit to 
get things done. They radiate optimism wher-
ever they go and spread it to others, and it 
catches fire in the communities in which they 
live. These people are priceless—their passion 
makes them natural leaders. 

One such person is Billie Jean Osborne. 
Because of her, young people in eastern Ken-
tucky learned something that is as vitally im-
portant as it is elusive—self-confidence. The 
Kentucky Opry Junior Pros, who range in age 
from elementary school to college-aged stu-
dents, perform live shows for up to 1000 peo-
ple throughout the year. She gives them a mu-
sical education and they put that on display for 
the whole community. 

She did more than give young kids self-con-
fidence. Billie Jean is the driving force that led 
to the creation of the Mountain Arts Center in 
which they perform. Because of this facility, 
grandparents, parents, friends and neighbors 
can see the talents of these young performers. 

Billie Jean approached many people about 
building this center in 1992. She talked to any-
one who would listen about this idea and 
many said ‘‘this is great; call us when you’re 
ready.’’ It turns out she was ready, and made 
a lot of us ready as well and we got it built 5 
years later. Communities large and small need 
a focal point. Whether it is the St. Louis arch 
or the Washington Monument, these land-
marks define communities by the history and 
heritage they represent. 

In this region that heritage involves country, 
bluegrass and gospel where folks learned to 
play guitars, banjoes and sing from their par-
ents and grandparents. But for many smaller 
communities there isn’t such a landmark or 
even a place nearby large enough where very 
many people can congregate. Thanks to Billie 
Jean we have both. It is the Mountain Art 
Center, or simply ‘‘the MAC’’ and it is the pride 
of Prestonsburg. 

Her life experience led to the establishment 
of the Kentucky Opry nearly 20 years ago for 
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older musicians. Many Junior Opry members 
later go on to join the Kentucky Opry. A 
school teacher for 30 years, Billie Jean still 
provides area schools with supplemental 
music education programs. She educates 
thousands of children with private music les-
sons, plays the organ at her Church, where 
she’s been a member for nearly half a cen-
tury, and started a music education program 
at the MAC at no cost to the students. 

She will be honored at the MAC on April 12. 
Her students spanning generations, current 
and former members of the Kentucky Opry 
and Jr. Opry and people throughout the region 
will be there. They will be there because Billie 
Jean Osborne showed us how to take what is 
in us and put it on a stage. 

I am proud to know her and pay tribute to 
her in the United States Congress. 

f 

ON THE PASSING OF HARRY 
MCDONALD 

HON. JEFF MILLER 
OF FLORIDA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. MILLER of Florida. Madam Speaker, it 
is with great sadness that I rise today to rec-
ognize the passing of Harry Ryan ‘‘Mack’’ 
McDonald, Jr. Mack was a patriot who over 
the course of many years put his country be-
fore himself. 

Born on August 8, 1928. in Pensacola in my 
district in northwest Florida, Mack enjoyed an 
extensive career with both the United States 
Navy and Army. Over two decades of service 
saw him rise from his first enlistment to the 
rank of first sergeant and later retire at the 
rank of captain. Through those years he de-
fended our Nation’s liberty in World War II, the 
Korean war, and the Vietnam war. Mack’s 
bravery in combat earned him, among other 
honors, both the Bronze Star Medal and the 
Combat Infantry Badge. 

After his retirement, Mack returned to north-
west Florida. the area of the country where he 
had grown up and still wanted to call home. 
After building a house in the city of Crestview, 
Mack wanted to continue to be engaged with 
our Armed Forces and joined the Disabled 
American Veterans, DAV, Crestview Chapter 
57. His love of service to his country showed 
in his involvement with DAV, and he served in 
many positions. Mack went on to become a 
chapter commander, a district commander, 
and a State commander. This is no small task 
given the number of veterans that choose to 
call the State of Florida their home. 

From 1997 to 1998, Mack served as the na-
tional commander for the Disabled American 
Veterans. There is no doubt that Mack was 
the right man for this monumental job. He 
served as the main advocate for over a million 
veterans throughout the nation. In this posi-
tion, Mack traveled the Nation learning the 
needs of disabled veterans and came before 
Congress and the Department of Veterans Af-
fairs to explain and press for improved serv-
ices for those veterans. 

My condolences go out to Mack’s wife 
Merallyn, their family, and all others who 
mourn the loss of this great servant to our Na-

tion. America is a better, safer place because 
of him and those many others who served in 
our Armed Forces. He loved his country and 
his family deeply, and his loss will have a vast 
impact on many. 

Madam Speaker, on behalf of the United 
States Congress, it is with no small amount of 
sorrow that I tell of the passing of Mack 
McDonald from this world, and his family is in 
my thoughts and prayers. 

f 

TRIBUTE TO COACH CREAN 

HON. BARON P. HILL 
OF INDIANA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. HILL. Madam Speaker, on April 2, 2008, 
Tom Crean was named the 28th head basket-
ball coach at Indiana University. I wish to con-
gratulate Coach Crean and welcome him to 
Indiana’s 9th Congressional District. 

Coach Crean comes to Indiana University 
from Marquette University. At Marquette, 
Coach Crean led the Golden Eagles to five 
NCAA Tournament appearances and a Final 
Four berth in 2003. Coach Crean also consist-
ently graduated his players. Marquette’s grad-
uation rate was often ranked in the Top Ten 
amongst major NCAA conferences. 

Indiana’s 9th Congressional District is in the 
heart of Hoosier Hysteria. Tiny Milan High 
School defeated Muncie Central High School 
in 1954, creating inspiration for one of the 
greatest sports movies of all time, ‘‘Hoosiers.’’ 
Many young men and women grow up dream-
ing of walking into Assembly Hall in Bloom-
ington and playing for the Hoosiers. 

Coach Crean is ready to embody and em-
brace the tradition that is Indiana basketball. 
From the five national championship banners 
that hang in Assembly Hall to the famous 
candy striped warm-up pants, Indiana Univer-
sity is steeped in basketball tradition. When 
asked why he left Marquette, Coach Crean 
simply responded, ‘‘It’s Indiana, and that’s the 
bottom line.’’ Coach Crean understands the 
tradition. 

Again, congratulations to Coach Crean. I 
know Hoosier fans across the 9th District are 
looking forward to seeing him on the sidelines. 

f 

INTRODUCTION OF THE POISON 
CENTER SUPPORT, ENHANCE-
MENT AND AWARENESS ACT OF 
2008 (H.R. 5669) 

HON. LEE TERRY 
OF NEBRASKA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. TERRY. Madam Speaker, I am pleased 
to join my colleague, Congressman TOWNS 
(NY–10) on the introduction of the Poison 
Center Support, Enhancement, and Aware-
ness Act of 2008 which provides the nec-
essary funding to operate poison control cen-
ters across the country. 

First, I want to thank Mr. TOWNS for his 
leadership on this issue. As a fellow member 
of the Energy and Commerce Committee, and 

a member of the Health Subcommittee, his ex-
pertise and experience with public health mat-
ters is much appreciated. 

Poison Control Centers throughout the 
United States play a critical role in saving 
lives, especially of children. Poisoning is the 
second leading form of unintentional death in 
the United States and an estimated 60 percent 
of those exposures are experienced by chil-
dren under the age of 6 who are exposed to 
toxins in their home. Commonly ingested 
items found in the home include cleaning sup-
plies, cosmetics, and pesticides. 

Poison centers are manned by medical pro-
fessionals 24 hours a day. Toxicologists at 
these centers have access to a computerized 
information retrieval system with over 800,000 
products. These professionals are then able to 
assess poison risk, advise treatment and/or 
triage patients, recommend treatment or refer 
them to appropriate medical facilities. 

The Nebraska Regional Poison Center, es-
tablished in 1957, serves Nebraska, Wyoming, 
American Samoa, and Federated States of Mi-
cronesia and provides 24-hour emergency and 
information hotline services. Last year alone, 
they received 40,129 calls and provided guid-
ance and helped diagnose victims of acci-
dental poisonings. Approximately 75 percent 
of calls to the Nebraska Regional Poison Cen-
ter were able to be treated safely at home. In 
2007, the Nebraska Regional Poison Center 
estimates that its services saved patients 
about $22 million in healthcare costs. Poison 
control centers save money by eliminating or 
reducing the number of unnecessary trips to 
emergency departments. 

Madam Speaker, this bill provides the fund-
ing needed to reauthorize the poison center 
national toll-free number, national media cam-
paign, and grant program to provide assist-
ance for poison prevention. This legislation not 
only saves lives, but it saves millions of dollars 
a year in unnecessary costs. I urge my col-
leagues to support this bill and have it consid-
ered on the House floor. 

f 

NICOLE SANCHEZ 

HON. ED PERLMUTTER 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Thursday, April 3, 2008 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Madam Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize and applaud Nicole 
Sanchez who has received the Arvada Wheat 
Ridge Service Ambassadors for Youth Award. 
Nicole Sanchez is a student at Arvada High 
School and received this award because her 
determination and hard work have allowed her 
to overcome adversities. 

The dedication demonstrated by Nicole 
Sanchez is exemplary of the type of achieve-
ment that can be attained with hard work and 
perseverance. It is essential that students at 
all levels strive to make the most of their edu-
cation and develop a work ethic that will guide 
them for the rest of their lives. 

I extend my deepest congratulations once 
again to Nicole Sanchez for winning the Ar-
vada Wheat Ridge Service Ambassadors for 
Youth Award. I have no doubt she will exhibit 
the same dedication and character to all her 
future accomplishments. 
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